
“Come Here at Once and Take Your Place at the Table” 
Luke 17:5-10; Lamentations 3:19-26 

World Communion Sunday 
 
Lamentations 3:19-26 
19The thought of my affliction and my homelessness is wormwood and 
gall! 20My soul continually thinks of it and is bowed down within me.  
 
21But this I call to mind, and therefore I have hope: 22The steadfast love of 
the Lord never ceases, his mercies never come to an end; 23they are new 
every morning; great is your faithfulness. 24“The Lord is my portion,” says 
my soul, “therefore I will hope in him.” 25The Lord is good to those who 
wait for him, to the soul that seeks him. 26It is good that one should wait 
quietly for the salvation of the Lord. 
  
Luke 17:5-10 
5The apostles said to the Lord, “Increase our faith!” 6The Lord replied, “If 
you had faith the size of a mustard seed, you could say to this mulberry tree, 
‘Be uprooted and planted in the sea,’ and it would obey you. 
 
7“Who among you would say to your slave who has just come in from 
plowing or tending sheep in the field, ‘Come here at once and take your 
place at the table’?  
 
8Would you not, in fact, say to him, ‘Prepare supper for me, put on your 
apron and serve me while I eat and drink; later you may eat and drink’?  
 
9Do you thank the slave for doing what was commanded?  
 
10So you also, when you have done all that you were ordered to do, say, ‘We 
are worthless slaves; we have done only what we ought to have done!’” 
 

The Sermon 
 
What do you see in your mind’s eye, or whom do you picture, if I say the 
term, “Somewhere in the world”?  
 
Somewhere in the world today, someone you will never meet in this lifetime  
 is saying the Lord’s Prayer in their language,  
 or singing a psalm, or hymn, or spiritual,  



 or praying for the world,  
 or praying a prayer of confession,  
 or affirming their faith,  
 in preparation for receiving holy communion: 
  Christ’s body for us,  
  to nourish the body of Christ in the world;  
  the gifts of God for the people of God— 
   “Thanks be to God.”  
 
Somewhere in the world, on this World Communion Sunday,  
someone is hearing the almighty creator of the universe,  
 from the unfathomable majesty of the throne of heaven,  
  or from a wobbly, plastic folding chair right beside them,  
   or from somewhere deep inside,  
    say to them directly:  
 
Come here at once, and take your place at the table.  
 
The structure of Luke’s gospel has, at the beginning,  
 the events surrounding Jesus’ birth;  
  and has, at the end, the events of his death and resurrection,  
   from the last supper to the cross, to the tomb,  
    to the appearances, to his ascension.  
 
Between those beginning and end points, there are two main locations of his 
ministry. Late in the second half, there will be the teaching and healing 
ministry that will happen in Jerusalem. Early in the first half is Jesus’ 
ministry in Galilee—teaching, healing, forgiving, and giving life where there 
was no life.  
 
And then, at verse 9:51, “When the days drew near for him to be taken up, 
he set his face to go to Jerusalem.” He knows, and we know, that that means 
the cross.  
 
And so begins the long journey  to Jerusalem—not terribly epic 
geographically, but the movement from the ministry in Galilee to the 
sacrifice in Jerusalem—the road itself—dominates the thick middle section 
of Luke’s gospel.  
 



And it’s during this journey that Jesus has given us some seriously difficult 
and challenging pronouncements, that—put it this way, these aren’t the 
verses they print on tchotchkes in the Christian bookstore.  
 
“‘Whoever comes to me and does not hate father and mother, wife and 
children, brothers and sisters, and even life itself, cannot be my disciple’—
Happy Father’s Day!”  
 
The words for disciples and those who would be disciples are strong, and 
challenging, and sometimes baffling,  
 
but everywhere Jesus went, people’s eyes were opened;  
 their stomachs were filled;  
  their lives were improved;  
   and their hearts finally understood joy and gratitude and praise. 
 
The disciples said to him, “Increase our faith!”  
 
He said, “If you had faith the size of a mustard seed, you could say to this 
mulberry tree, ‘Be uprooted and planted in the sea,’ and it would obey you.”  
 
And then, as has so often happened to these baffled disciples, he gives them 
yet another apparent non sequitur:  
 
“Who among you would say to your slave who has just come in from 
plowing or tending sheep in the field, ‘Come here at once and take your 
place at the table’?  
 
Wouldn’t you actually say to one who, by arrangement and convention—this 
is not the brutal, evil, racial phenomenon of slavery that has poisoned our 
history— 
 
wouldn’t you actually say to one who is supposed to serve you, ‘Prepare 
supper for me, put on your apron and serve me while I eat and drink; and 
later on, you can eat and drink’?  
 
Tough, demanding words, again, from Jesus, reminding disciples that this is 
not a call that demands a lot; it’s a call that demands everything. 
 



But what they don’t know, and you and I do, is that it won’t be long until, 
having made it to Jerusalem, on the eve of the culmination of his long 
journey to the cross, Jesus will sit at table with these same disciples,  
 
and the master will serve the servants,  
 
and he will say to them, “Come here at once, and take your place at the 
table.” 
 
And all will be invited, even his betrayer: 
 
“Come here at once, and take your place at the table.” 
 
And every disciple will be both served and servant, guest and host.  
 
And he will say to all disciples everywhere:  
 
Come here at once, and take your place at the table.  
 
And disciples will be on every continent, saying to the world: 
 
“Come here at once, and take your place at the table.” 
 
A table is being set today among Christian gatherings all over the world—
people unlike you and me in so many ways, but like us in so many more, to 
whom we are inextricably bound by our baptism.  
 
There’s a group in Hong Kong, recovering heroin addicts, who pray by 
raising their arms, showing the tracks left by needles, raising their 
burdensome past to God to be cleansed and made new for God’s service. 
 
There are Christians in Eastern Europe whose elders can remember when the 
church lived underground, for fear of imprisonment and torture—and still 
they carried on their ministry, decade after decade. 
 
There are Christians in Israel and Palestine, the Balkans, Northern Ireland, 
North Korea, Mexico, Congo, Columbia, Syria, Iraq, and in the urban and 
rural places in this country, whose lives are on the line all the time because 
they refuse to stop living for love and peace and justice and reconciliation.  
 



And there are the Christians you know and I know, humanly flawed but 
basically good and generous people, who day after day face their own little 
wars, their own fears great and small, their own personal failures and dreams 
deferred. 
 
Come here at once, and take your place at the table.  
 
“Along the U.S./Mexico border,” writes someone who worked there for 20 
years, “a few groups offer humanitarian aid to immigrants who make the 
grueling trek of 40 miles or more across deserts, mountains, and other 
dangerous terrain. One summer in Arizona, as temperatures reached 120 
degrees, a group called the Samaritans sent volunteers to keep watch for any 
immigrants who might be in need or distress. When a group of 20 
immigrants came walking along a dry river bed, a volunteer called out to 
them from a ledge on a hill and asked, ‘Is anybody injured?’ ‘Do you need 
any food?’ ‘Do you have any water?’  
 
“Suddenly the group of immigrants stopped. Unsure of who was speaking to 
them, they huddled together and deliberated for a while. Then slowly the 
leader began walking toward the Samaritan volunteers and said, ‘We don’t 
have any more food. And we only have a little bit of water. But if you are in 
need of it, we will share what we have with you.’”i  
 
Friends in Christ,  
 friends in living,  
  friends who are looking for something to let you know  
   there really is hope and truth and beauty and love,  
    even in these grueling days,  
    even in the hours of anxiety, 
    even in the darkest minutes of our lives:   
 
God’s love never ceases,  
God’s mercies never come to an end;  
 they are new every morning.  
 
Whoever you are,  
 whatever you have done,  
  whatever you have yet to do,  
   whatever you need:  
 



Come here at once, and take your place at the table.  
 
Keith Grogg 
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Montreat, NC 
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i Daniel G. Groody, “Jesus and the Undocumented Immigrant: A Spiritual 
Geography of a Crucified People.” Theological Studies; Jun 2009; 70:2; p. 
299.  


